
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 12th June 2012

Present:
Councillor Roberts (Chair)


Councillors Bellamy, Freer, Jelley, Malin, Wiley and Zanger.

Also Present:
Councillors Bishop, Lynch and Tebbutt

12.EX.01
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Bullock and Dearing.

12.EX.02
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor Terry Freer declared a personal prejudicial interest in Item 13 on the agenda as a trustee of Kettering Old Grammar School Foundation.

12.EX.03
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 4th April 2012 and 9th May 2012 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

12.EX.04
MATTERS OF URGENCY


The Chair accepted one item of urgent business regarding Asset Management under the provisions of Section 100B 4(b) of the Local Government Act 1972, as decisions were required to be made to facilitate the completion of the lease prior to commencement of works on Unit 2 (Market Place Buildings).  The report would be considered in private and confidential as it contained information relating financial or business affairs (including those the authority holding that information).
12.EX.05
FORWARD PLAN AND WORK PROGRAMME


The Forward Plan and Work Programme for the period 15th April to 31st October 2012 was noted.

12.EX.06
DELIVERING OUR TOWN CENTRES


A report was submitted which:-

· Presented the sequence of events leading to the news that Prezzo have applied for a licence for unit two of the Market Place Restaurants.
· Updated Members on interest in three other key units in the town centre.
· Informed Members of recent discussions between the County Council and Ellandi, the owners of the Newland Centre.
· Sought approval for the appointment of MGWSP to carry out the design work for the pedestrianisation of Kettering Town Centre’s main shopping area (Public Realm Phase 4) and requested approval of a £190,000 budget for these works.
· Considered the introduction of a pilot scheme in London Road and the Municipal Offices car parks to help increase dwell time in the town centre.
· Considered a proposal to acquire a trailer-mounted big screen television for screening events throughout the Borough.
Mr Philip Mitchell addressed the Committee under the Council's Right to Speak Policy on the subject of car parking charges He stated that some people had indicated they preferred to travel out of town to shop rather than pay car parking charges in Kettering.  He advised the Committee of calculations that suggested a minimal loss of revenue if the period proposed in the report was extended to 4 hrs instead of 2 hrs, given that ticket sales for all day-parking were poor.  He stated that shop owners believed that this would give people more time to shop and enjoy the benefits of the town centre. Mr Mitchell welcomed the constructive steps that were outlined in the report and stated that it demonstrated that the Council were willing to address the issue of car parking charges in Kettering.

Councillor David Bishop addressed the Committee on behalf of the Labour Group and made the following points:-

· When asked in a survey, residents said they thought the centre of Kettering was in Northfield Avenue – this should be looked at and addressed

· Thorough consultation should be carried out on Phase 4 of the Public Realm works, including with groups that were hard to reach, such as disabled groups

· The proposals for a pilot scheme regarding car parking charges in London Road car park were welcomed. However, the Council should be mindful of the 'law of diminishing returns' if people reduced car park usage which would result in a decrease in revenue

· The proposal to acquire a trailer-mounted big screen television for screening events throughout the Borough was welcomed, but it was felt this should be used to promote local events as well as screening national events

During debate it was noted that wide consultation would be carried out on Public Realm Phase 4 pedestrianisation work in Kettering Town Centre. 

The two options outlined in the report in respect of a pilot parking scheme were debated, together with the suggestions made by Mr Mitchell.

The following points were made by members of the Committee:-

Car Parking Charges

· Any permanent changes to car parking should have a strategic value and be supported by evidence

· All options proposed should be investigated, including the option proposed by Mr Mitchell

· Disabled parking spaces in Horsemarket and Market Street were always full, sometimes occupied by vehicles not displaying a blue badge

· Not all people shop in Kettering Town Centre on a Saturday, and any pilot scheme should also take into account the needs of people attending the swimming pool, gym, churches and heritage quarter

· The introduction of a £1.50 charge for 2 hours parking on the London Road car park, 6 days a week, would mean that the car parking charge would be the same as that charged by the Newlands Centre

· The introduction of a pilot car parking scheme would encourage people to visit the south end of town and increase footfall

Pedestrianisation

· It was vital to go ahead with pedestrianisation as set out in Phase 4 of the Public Realm works as this had been the vision of the Council for many years
· Consultation should include hard-to-reach groups
Outdoor Television Screen

· The use of the big screen as a source of revenue could additionally be investigated, but this should not be at the expense of the time available for the Council and its partners

· It would be essential for the screen to be mounted on a trailer to enable it to be moved around the Borough and stored securely

· Hiring a screen for three months was not cost effective as it was almost as expensive as purchasing a screen

· Use by community organisations to promote their events should also be investigated

RESOLVED
that the Executive Committee's role be recognised in:-
(i)
stimulating interest in Unit 2 of the Market Place Restaurants

(ii)
stimulating the current interest in three other key units in the town centre, and

(iii)
brokering discussions around the refurbishment of Newland Street

and that:-

(iv)
a one-off capital budget of £190,000 be approved to carry out design works on the fourth phase of public realm works and the proposed procurement method to appoint MGWSP be agreed; 

(v)
a one-off capital budget of £50,000 be approved for the acquisition of an outdoor screen (subject to satisfactory inspection and appropriate guarantees) for showing televised events on the Market Place and for support at community events elsewhere in the Borough; and

(vi)
a pilot scheme be approved as follows for the London Road and Municipal Car Parks in order to increase dwell time in the town centre and encourage more visitors:-

(a)
the existing 1 hour and 2 hour individual rates be replaced with a new combined 2 hour rate of £1.50 on Monday-Saturday inclusive (Saturdays only in the case of the Municipal Offices car park)

(voting on (vi) (a) above was:
For 4; Against 3)

(b)
the pilot scheme operate for 12 months

(voting on (vi)(b) above was:
For 4; Against 1; Not Voting 2)

(c)
the pilot scheme be kept under review

12.EX.07
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET


A report was submitted which:

· Provided members with a reminder of the Council's medium term financial strategy and associated guiding principles

· Provided an update of the delivery of efficiency savings for 2011/12, and 2012/13

· Showcased best practice case studies

· Illustrated the latest budget model and the estimated level of budget savings that may be required over the next few years

· Provided an overview of the recent Finance Conference held in Kettering

· Provided an update on the Government's National Resource Review.

Councillor David Bishop addressed the meeting, commenting upon the success of the recent finance conference hosted by the Council.  He urged the Executive, through the Member Development Group, to ensure members continued to be kept fully briefed on future changes to local government finance and how these would affect the Borough.

During debate members discussed the two zones of unpredictability, commenting that that briefing paper and report supplied had been useful in keeping members fully informed and updated on the current budgetary position, although the views of the Council did not necessarily concur with those of the Local Government Association.
RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the Council's Medium Term Financial Strategy and associated guiding principles be noted;

(ii)
the best practice case studies outlined in Section 4 of the report be endorsed

(iii)
the current Medium Term Financial Forecast and the progress being made for the delivery of efficiency savings for 2012/13 and future years be noted;

(iv)
the success of the Finance Conference held on 24th April 2012 be noted; and

(v)
the complexity and volume of work that is required to respond to (and prepare for) the changes to the national funding framework from April 2013 be agreed to ensure that there is sufficient capacity to deal with the issues effectively.

(Councillor Terry Freer declared a personal prejudicial interest in the following item and left the meeting room during discussion thereon.)

12.EX.08
OUTSIDE BODIES: KETTERING OLD GRAMMAR SCHOOL FOUNDATION


A report was submitted which informed the Executive of a formal request made by the Kettering Old Grammar School Foundation to change its governance structure to a company limited by guarantee and which outlined the change that this would have on Council appointments to the organisation.


It was noted that the Foundation had clarified that should the organisation be incorporated, it would operate transitional arrangements which would allow governors in post at the date of incorporation to continue to serve for the remainder of their terms, after which the Council would no longer have the right to nominate to the Board.


During discussion, members felt that, if the new arrangements permitted, the Council should seek to continue its representation  on the board as an observer following the transitional period.
RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the Kettering Old Grammar School Foundation be advised that the Executive Committee is content with the proposal to change its governance structure as set out in the report: and

(ii)
the Council continue its current representational arrangements on the board during any transitional period; and

(iii)
an appropriate longer term form of representation for Kettering Borough Council on the board be explored and agreed with the Foundation.  
12.EX.09
POLICE AND CRIME PANELS


A report was submitted which:-

· Informed the Executive of the proposed arrangements for the establishment of a Police and Crime Panel for Northamptonshire

· Sought recommendation of the proposed arrangements to Council for approval

· Sought nomination of a member and substitute member to Council to serve on the Panel as the Council's representative.

RESOLVED
that it be RECOMMENDED to Council that:-

(i)
the establishment of a Police and Crime Panel for Northamptonshire as a joint committee of the borough, district and county councils be agreed;

(ii)
the proposed panel arrangements as set out in the appendix to the report be agreed; and

(iii)
one member and one substitute member be appointed to the Police and Crime Panel.

12.EX.10
LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972

RESOLVED
that the press and public be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that it involved items of business which included the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined by paragraphs 1-7 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Local Government Act 1972 (as amended)

12.EX.11
DELIVERING GROWTH THROUGH PARTNERSHIPS


A report was submitted which provided an update on the progress made to date in respect of the Growing Places proposals and discussed a plan of action on how to capture more recent momentum.

RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the progress made to date in respect of our Growing Places proposals be recognised;

(ii)
further work on a plan of action to secure funding necessary to unlock the final pieces of our Growing Places proposals be endorsed; and

(iii)
it be recognised that further resource input will be required using the authority granted in October 2011.

12.EX.12
ASSET MANAGEMENT


A report was submitted which provided an update on the lease negotiations on Unit 2 (Market Place Buildings) and which sought Executive Committee agreement in relation to a few outstanding issues.

RESOLVED
that the proposed solutions as outlined in the report to enable the lease to be completed be agreed.

(The meeting started at 5.00 pm and ended at 6.55 pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)

AI

Executive Committee No. 
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